Minutes, Friday 3rd March 2017
Strategic Board Meeting
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	Attending
	

	Chris Brodie
	Chairman

	George Kieffer
	Vice Chairman for Essex and South Essex

	Graham Peters
	Vice Chairman for East Sussex

	Susan Baxter
	

	Cllr Kevin Bentley
	Deputy Leader of Essex County Council

	Adam Bryan
	SELEP Managing Director

	David Burch
	Essex Chamber of Commerce

	Cllr Graham Butland
	Leader of Braintree Council

	Cllr Paul Carter
	Leader of Kent County Council

	Miranda Chapman for Geoff Miles
	Pillory Barn

	Cllr Howard Doe for Cllr Rodney Chambers
	Deputy Leader, Medway Council

	Stewart Drew
	

	Julian Drury
	C2C National Express

	Cllr Peter Fleming
	Leader of Sevenoaks District Council

	Cllr Keith Glazier
	Leader of East Sussex County Council

	Jo James
	Kent Invicta Chambers

	Cllr John Lamb
	Deputy Leader of Southend Borough Council

	Iain Martin for Prof Anthony Forster
	Anglia Ruskin University

	Andrew Metcalf
	Maxin PR

	Cllr Gagan Mohindra for Cllr Chris Whitbread
	Epping Forest District Council, Finance Portfolio Holder

	David Rayner
	Birkett Long

	Graham Razey
	East Kent College

	Clive Soper
	East Sussex FSB

	Paul Thomas
	Orbit Homes

	Cllr Graham Wells
	Wealden District Council



Apologies	
Geoff Miles, Prof Anthony Forster, Cllr Rodney Chambers, Cllr Paul Watkins and Cllr Chris Whitbread




1. Welcome and Introductions

1.1. Chris welcomed the board members and observers to the meeting. 
1.2. Chris asked for declarations of interests; none were made.

2. Minutes and Actions from 9th December 2016 meeting, Matters Arising and Declarations of Interest

2.1. Jo James requested additional information on point 4.7, Urban Growth Group. Adam advised Jo there was not sufficient appetite for an Urban Growth Group; following a conversation with the Senior Officer Group it was confirmed federated areas and SELEP will look for an alternative route to addressing the agenda of growth in our larger settlements.
2.2. Rob Gledhill noted the minutes did not represent Thurrock’s opposition to the Lower Thames Crossing consultation options. Action: the minutes will be revised to reflect Thurrock’s opposition to the options presented by the Highways England consultation.

Noting the change in 2.2 above, the minutes from the previous meeting were agreed. 

2.3. No matters arising were noted. 
2.4. David Burch declared an interest in Get Exporting 2, listed under the EU update, as the Essex Chambers of Commerce are involved in the delivery of the project. 
2.5. George Kieffer declared an interest in the Haven Gateway Transport Logistics Park relevant to Growth Deal Round 3. 
2.6. Jo James declared an interest as Kent Invicta Chambers are the providers of the Kent and Medway Growth Hub. 
2.7. [bookmark: _GoBack]Cllr Gagan Mohindra declared an interest with his involvement in the Epping Forest local strategic partnership and with Epping Forest College
2.8. Chris thanked the group for the declarations and reiterated the importance of this agenda item, particularly in the wake of the press other Local Enterprise Partnerships received in December 2016.

3. General Update

Growth Deal Round Three
3.1. Chris thanked the board for their lobbying efforts regarding SELEP’s Local Growth Fund 3 allocation and the joined up approach across federated areas, their MPs and other partners. Through these efforts the indicative number received initially was doubled. 
3.2. Government have advised SELEP there will be no further round of Local Growth Funding this Parliament, the LEP will continue to look at and apply for other streams of funding and take a more proactive approach to defining its requirements. 
3.3. We are still awaiting confirmation of flexibility over the deployment of the existing LGF Capital Programme.



Lower Thames Crossing Update

3.4. There is anticipation an announcement of the Lower Thames Crossing will be received by the end of March 2017.
3.5. George advised the board a meeting with John Hayes MP, Minister of State, Department for Transport, recently took place, in which a number of key businesses from the LEP area attended. The feedback received from the meeting was that direction involvement from businesses is welcomed. 
3.6. Chris Brodie advised the group that lobbying for the Lower Thames Crossing is continuing and that he is meeting with John Hayes MP during March.
3.7. Rob Gledhill advised the board Thurrock still oppose the building of a Lower Thames Crossing at the locations currently defined by Government agencies. 

NKEZ Implementation Plan progress and sign off

3.8. Adam updated the board regarding the North Kent Enterprise Zone; the implementation plan is to be submitted to Government by the end of the month. He requested approval to sign this off. 

This was agreed.

3.9. Adam asked the board if there was interest in holding the three remaining board meetings in 2017 in different parts of the SELEP area; if this was to be confirmed the federated areas would each need to continue good representation.

This to be taken forward and agreed by the SELEP team, Chairman and Vice Chairman as and   when suggestions arise 

4. Assurance Framework

4.1. Adam advised the board the information available is to reflect on the Assurance Framework sent to Government at the end of February 2017. 
4.2. Adam reiterated to the board the LEP already had a strong Assurance Framework in place and the changes gave the LEP an even stronger alignment with the National Assurance Framework; a number of these changes were to further improve SELEP’s transparency.
4.3. There were minor changes made to the wording, as requested by a federated area. These changes can be found here.
4.4. The update Assurance Framework was approved via electronic procedure by 19 board members and is available to view on SELEP’s website.
4.5. SELEP’s secretariat will be working towards a timetable to implement all changes, this will be monitored by the Accountability Board and updates will be received regularly by the Strategic Board.
4.6. Paul Carter requested clarification on the Value for Money officer; this was confirmed as the Accountability Board Chair, Geoff Miles. 


5. Approach to Growing Places Fund Investment

5.1. Rhiannon gave a presentation to the board, outlining the approach to Growth Places Fund (GPF) reinvestment. This can be found here.
5.2. The approach to GPF re-investment is a three-stage approach, the hope with this approach is for the investment process to be as simple as possible. 
5.3. There will be a process to identify priorities for investment of funding; all decisions following this must follow the Independent Technical Evaluator (ITE) process and seek approval of the Accountability Board. 
5.4. Timescales must be timely for the investment and repayment in the round of GPF investment to ensure further projects can continue to utilise the funds.
5.5. Rhiannon confirmed whilst it is planned for GPF to be proportionate to each area, where schemes are able to re-pay and be implemented within quick succession new projects from the specified area will be taken under consideration. 
5.6. A number of board members requested that interest rates against the loan were considered; Rhiannon confirmed this would be considered and it was noted the process shouldn’t be over complicated, but support the schemes applying for loans. 
5.7. Requests were received for full updates on previous Growing Places Fund; Rhiannon confirmed moving forward Accountability Board Papers will be sent to the Strategic Board for information. 

The approach to GPF investment was agreed. 

6. Responding to the Industrial Strategy Green Paper

6.1. Adam advised the board of the two stage response SELEP will be taking to respond to the Industrial Strategy Green Paper, a formal, written response by 17/04/2017 to stakeholders@beis.gov.uk and the Strategic Economic Plan refresh. 

Formal Consultation Response

6.2. Whilst the formal response offers 38 questions to respond to, they may not all be appropriate for SELEP to respond to, the LEP may be better placed to offer a narrative response. 
6.3. A Task and Finish Group will be arranged, with representation from each federated area and key working groups, such as the U9 group. The LEP response will be presented to the board by 3rd April for approval.
6.4. Any members of the board who wish to be part of the Task and Finish group should advise Adam. 

Strategic Economic Plan 

6.5. The refresh of the Strategic Economic Plan (SEP) is an opportunity for SELEP to advocate to Government for additional funding opportunities, to be more proactive in communicating its requirements and to take full advantage of the LEP’s combined power and its proximity to London. The presentation on the SEP Refresh can be found here. 
6.6. The refreshed SEP will be a combined voice and will align with key areas of policy such as the Industrial Strategy.
6.7. The current SEP is a bidding document and is aligned to schemes such as SEFUND which are no longer active. 
6.8. Adam reiterated to the board the submission SELEP made to the Local Growth Funding Round Three was done so with a cohesive voice, received well by Government and we will continue to progress in this manner. 
6.9. SELEP’s response to the Green Paper Consultation and the SEP refresh will be a business led process. Both the response to the Industrial Strategy Green Paper and the SEP refresh will be our local vision for the delivery of the Industrial Strategy. 
6.10. It is currently conceived that the SEP will be supported by a series of themes Issues Papers, reflecting more detail of the needs of key elements of our economy. Adam has already had conversations about undertaking one such paper for the Coastal Communities Group. 
6.11. Adam advised the board Louise Aitken is moving the Skills Strategy forward; there is a survey available on the LEP website which can be found here.
6.12. The Investment and Infrastructure Strategy will be owned by the Accountability Board. This place-based document will identify our pipeline of projects and will enable the SEP to remain as a strategic plan. 
6.13. Adam advised the board, last week BEIS notified LEPs of funding up to £50,000.00 available to support with the implementation of an Energy Strategy. An application form was sent to BEIS and the secretariat will update the board on the process of this. Post meeting note: this application was not successful. We are continuing conversations with the Energy Team in BEIS (20/3/17)
6.14. A number of board members agreed that with changes such as Brexit it is an opportunity to increase our scale of ambition and statement of intent.
6.15. Chris Brodie requested Iain McNab confirms with Greg Clark he is able to meet with the Universities. Iain confirmed he will follow this up. 
6.16. Kevin Bentley commented that there is a wealth of experience within each Local Authority that could be utilised by the LEP secretariat whilst the SEP is being refreshed. 
6.17. Peter Chowney asked how Sub National Transport Bodies (STB) sit within the plans. It was confirmed the secretariat are aware of developments and are working closely with both STB’s to ensure that the LEP is played in to discussions strongly, not least around the Lower Thames Crossing. 
6.18. Keith Glazier requested a meeting with Transport for London, National Rail and Highways England in the same room to discuss the future planning of transport. Action: SELEP team to take forward.
6.19. Kevin Bentley requested there is an update at future board meetings on Sub National Transport Bodies.
The approach to the response to the Industrial Strategy Green Paper was approved.
The approach to the Strategic Economic Plan refresh was approved. 

7. Logo and Branding

7.1. After a conversation in the summer with the LEP chair and vice-chairs, SELEP are currently undertaking a re-branding process. The re-branding exercise is being carried out in partnership with universities and colleges as a competition for students; the award for the chosen logo is £1000. It is anticipated in total the re-branding will cost £3000, which has been budgeted for
7.2. Zoe advised the board that the re-branding is being carried out as the roles and responsibilities of the LEP has changed since the logo was designed in 2010. The re-branding is being supported by a design consultant to ensure the students are offered a formal process and a genuine learning experience 
7.3. Twenty-four submissions were received, 7 of which met the requirements; these were further narrowed down to the strongest 4 submissions.
7.4. It was confirmed the final submissions could accommodate a name change, if required at a later date. 
7.5. Zoe confirmed the timescale for the brand roll out, a decision will made next week with the final branding package rolled out in the Spring/Summer.
7.6. Zoe confirmed that all students will receive feedback on their submissions.
It was agreed the decision will on the logo will be made by Chris Brodie, Chairman.

8. Capital Programme Update

8.1. Rhiannon offered a high level summary of the Capital Programme 
8.2. Across the projects live in 16/17, three projects currently have slippage; detailed information on all projects can be found HERE.
8.3. Where possible, projects will be asked to accelerate delivery to support reduce slippage of spend. 
8.4. Rhiannon confirmed once the funding profile for Local Growth Fund Round Three has been received from Government, projects will be given the opportunity to start delivery.


Growing Places Fund Update

8.5. Rhiannon confirmed the majority of projects are underway and started; projects that are currently not-started will be pushed to confirm a start date and information as to when they will be drawing Growing Places Fund (GPF) down. 
8.6. Rhiannon advised the board the larger re-payments of GPF will be received in the years 2020/21. 
8.7. Kevin Bentley requested if how long money is retained future projects can be outlined in agreements to ensure money is available for future projects within a timely manner. 
8.8. David Burch requested a written report of fund updates, Rhiannon confirmed the Accountability Board reports will be shared with the Strategic Board also. 

9. Working Group Highlights

9.1. Adam advised the board that a vision for a ‘ Thames Estuary Production Corridor’, produced by the GLA and SELEP partners has been published - it is available here. The content is reflective of a shared agenda and speaks of the ambition of SECEN. 
9.2. George Kieffer thanked all who attended the recent ESIF committee. 
9.3. Iain McNab advised the board that the interim report for the Thames Estuary 2050 Commission should be available by June 2017. 




10. Any Other Business

10.1. Adam advised the board the Department of International Trade (DIT) are currently working on information packs and promotional materials on projects seeking £100million of investment. 
10.2. Each federated area has met with DIT and are working with them to put together promotional material for each area; this will be reported on at the next board meeting. The board noted this.
10.3. Christina Ewbank thanked Chris Brodie for his support with Southern Rail. 

11. Close
11.1 Chris thanked participants and closed the meeting at 12.01
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